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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 12th March 2018 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall

38/18  Present and Apologies

Cllr Audsley (Chairman), Cllr Mrs Mitchell (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Baldock,  Cllr Mrs Burlton, Cllr Mrs Morgan, Cllr Dr Taylor, Cllr Robinson and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  Cllr Pickering (ward member) attended; 14 members of the public were present.
 Apologies were received from PCSO Richards.
39/18 Declarations of Interest

There were no Declarations of Interest.

40/18  Minutes of the meeting of 12th February 2018

Resolved: 

That the Minutes of the meeting held on 12th February 2018 be approved and confirmed as a true record.

41/18 Matters Arising

41/18-1   Broken drain by Hopes Grove:  This was repaired but the tarmac surrounding the drain has degraded (20/18-4).  
41/18-2  Garages Review:  ABC has confirmed that the garages will be renovated and drainage issues addressed (20/18-7).  No feedback has been received on the lighting review, the Clerk to follow-up and an indication of timescale sought. 
41/18-3   Plurenden Road/Church Hill junction near Old Place Cottage:  The PC asked Cllr Hills (KCC) to investigate why Highways has not taken any action despite the PC’s request; a substantive reply has not yet been received but he has indicated that money may be forthcoming from his 2018-19 budget for a scheme  (21/18).

41/18-4   Finances:  Projected balance to be carried forward is for 2018/19 (21/18).
42/18 Open session 

The chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

Precinct 13:  An update was sought.  The Chairman advised that, contrary to previous assertions to the PC, ABC has confirmed that there has been a planning breach but no details given.  The PC was told that a number of pre-commencement and pre-occupation conditions had not been met, but 3 dwellings are already occupied – there were concerns that this sets a serious precedent.  Cllr Mrs Baldock replied that enforcement is lacking and is an ongoing issue, having been reported on numerous occasions.  It was suggested that this be escalated above the CEO and that the PC seeks redress from the developer for the breach.  The Chairman stated that clarification by ABC is first needed given the lack of facts.
Venruth:  A planning application has been submitted for an additional caravan.  Concerns were expressed that the application is being dealt with by a new officer, who would be unaware of the site history and conditions attached.  It was felt that ABC is inconsistent and weak re breaches of conditions, these are ignored and not afforded due weight.  The PC was asked if all of the conditions had been complied with.  The ward member will raise this with the Head of Planning and asked for details of the breaches.
Herwish:  A similar situation pertains.  A watching brief is needed for this site, Oak Tree Field and Willow Paddock.
Local Plan:  Will the PC be speaking at the inquiry?  Attendance was urged at the following sessions:  May 1st (separation of settlements), May 2nd (gypsy & travellers), May 17th (sites allocated in High Halden).  The Chairman agreed that the PC should be represented.
Precinct 13 (reprise):  The PC was asked if it was aware that the developer has asked that the application is not determined, but that there is no reason why it should not be; its status on the website is ‘Pending Decision’, because S106 agreements are awaited.  The Chairman agreed that clarity and a full update is needed on Precinct 13, the PC to write to the Head of Planning.
The meeting was reconvened.
Cllr Mrs Baldock assumed the Chair, as Chairman of the Planning Committee.
43/18 Planning applications
18/00205/AS  Sunningdale, Harris Lane, High Halden 
Demolition of existing garage. Erection of two storey side extension and detached garage and conversion of conservatory sunroom to orangery
There are no comments on the website.  It was noted that this is another small property being enlarged, but the extension is sympathetic.

It was proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

That the application be supported.

18/00262/AS  Land between Ransley Oast and Greenside, Ashford Road, High Halden
Proposed construction of 43 residential dwellings and associated garages / parking including construction of proposed access road and other associated works
The application is similar in size to the Church Field application but is very different:  it is a mix of housing including 17 affordable (8 rented and 9 shared ownership), a mixture of 1,2,3-bed houses.  The consultants presented the proposals to the PC and some parish councillors attended a design review meeting.  Highways’ comments have been addressed by the developer.  There are 5 objection comments on the website including concerns re access on to the A28.  Provision is made for a pedestrian crossing but the general reluctance to use them was acknowledged.   The application would result in the loss of a greenfield site which would extend the village and is not in the Local Plan.  Cllr Dr Taylor noted that the Plan is being considered [for soundness by the Planning Inspectorate].
Cllr Mrs Baldock reported that the Weald of Kent Protection Society (WKPS) had been consulted, which commented that the design is good with plenty of space between the buildings, reasonable gardens, well-thought out roads and 40% affordable (greater than the requirement).  WKPS concluded that it is a well prepared and thought-out application; the local authority should consider the infrastructure need of the village.

Cllr Mrs Baldock noted that there are proposals to protect wildlife but no details as to who will manage the ponds.  The Chairman and Cllr Mrs Burlton noted that ponds not on private land would be the responsibility of the developer and a service charge would be levied.

The Chairman noted a number of factual errors in the application.  Cllr Dr Taylor stated that the village confines have not yet been defined, but if outside the confines he could not support the application.
Cllr Robinson felt that the design is good but shared the concerns re access.

Cllr Dr Taylor welcomed the affordable housing element but noted that sites have already been allocated in the Local Plan; if the application were accepted it would set a precedent.  [Cllr Dr Taylor later noted that the Housing Needs Survey is ongoing and the results will inform future discussion on the need for affordable housing.]
The Chairman stated that future applications would not be prevented by the village confines or even a Neighbourhood Plan.

Cllr Mrs Baldock proposed that an extension be sought until the 9th April, a short PC meeting to be held prior to the Annual Parish Meeting, to allow the PC to draft a substantive response; councillors will each consider a different aspect: 
Cllr Mrs Morgan (environmental), Cllr Robinson (highways), Vice-chairman (heritage and archaeology), Chairman (general comments).  Comments to be circulated ahead of the meeting.

Cllr Mrs Baldock queried why the site had not been put forward for inclusion in the Local Plan.

Cllr Mrs Baldock proposed that an extension be sought until 10th April and that a Parish Council meeting be called on 9th April for discussion and decision of planning application 18/00262/AS.

Resolved:

That an extension be sought until 12th April and that a Parish Council meeting be called on 9th April for discussion and decision of planning application 18/00262/AS.

Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda 
18/00362/AS  Venruth, Redbrook Street, Woodchurch 
Variation of condition 04 of planning permission 15/00223/AS to allow for a larger caravan on site

Cllr Mrs Baldock noted that the PC is aware of the site history, stating that the variation sought is to allow for a larger caravan (36’ x 12’) for occupation by family and friends.  The Chairman advised that it is a cultural issue for the gypsy and traveller community that they have families close by, but the applicants want to put the caravan on hardstanding that should have been removed.  Furthermore, the appeal decision was clear that it should be a touring caravan, but this would be a large static caravan.  Cllr Dr Taylor noted the adverse visual impact.  It was proposed that an objection be made to the application because of the adverse visual impact on the area.
Resolved:

That an objection be made to the application because of the adverse visual impact on the area.
Approvals:
16/01198/AS  Former Kent Highways Depot, Ashford Road, High Halden
Demolition of existing buildings, walls and hard standing; erection of 25 residential units comprising 9 x 4 bedroom, 14 x 3 bedroom and 2 x 2 bedroom units; garages, parking and associated works (amended scheme to approval 12/01449/AS for 20 dwellings).
Refusals:  None.
Withdrawals:  None.
Other Planning Matters: 
Wrens Nest Lane:  Cllr Mrs Baldock advised that ABC have now given the occupiers until mid-March to clear the site.  This has been taken up with ABC but there has been no response.  It was suggested that a formal letter be sent to the Head of Planning.  The Chairman stated that this had been ongoing since August and noted that there has been no sign of clearance.
Herwish:  ABC has advised that if the case officer is minded to refuse the application for the barn and second caravan it will be called in by the Planning Committee.  This was queried and clarification will be sought from ABC.  The Chairman advised that the Business Plan is still awaited.

Gypsy & Travellers Issues and Options:  The consultation closes on 6th April and parishes are asked to nominate new sites.  It was felt that High Halden has proportionately more sites than other parishes; Cllr Pickering stated that he has already made this point to the Leader.  Cllr Dr Taylor noted that the PC will meet on 9th April, this will be an agenda item after which the PC will submit its comments.  Cllr Robinson recommended that %ages should be cited from the Minutes.  Councillors are asked to read the document on the ABC website [https://haveyoursay.ashford.gov.uk/consult.ti/ashfordgypsyandtraveller/consultationHome]
Cllr Audsley returned to the Chair.
44/18  Financial report
44/18-1 To agree payments in accordance with the budget
Resolved: 

That the following payments be agreed.

Payments
	Cheque
	Details
	£

	001324
	S Wood
	479.00

	001325
	S Wood (expenses)
	76.11

	001326
	B Croucher (caretaking services)
	39.25

	001327
	Bethersden Parish Council (donation – coach travel for school choir)
	125.00

	001328
	J&K Business Machines (photocopier charges)
	14.93

	001329
	Invicta Law Ltd (Parish Council Legal Scheme membership)
	360.00

	001330
	March Wood Project CIC (donation)
	100.00


Receipts
	Details
	£

	NatWest interest
	1.15


Balance as at  12th March 2018

£  48266.44 (cheque and deposit accounts)  

£      363.00  (HHVEC cheque account)  

44/18-2  To consider a donation to the Hands of Hope Charity
The PC has received a request from the Hands of Hope Charity for a donation of £5000, to teach the communities of Hastings, Rother and West Kent to grow and cook healthy food, to reduce obesity and loneliness.  Cllr Mrs Baldock noted that KCC has a comprehensive Healthy Eating Plan delivered through schools and social services, and that Hands for Hope would not benefit the local community.  The Chairman asked if the PC should make donations to charities given that it is public money raised through the Precept.  Cllr Robinson recommended that donations should be considered only if they benefit the local community.  It was proposed that the request be refused.
Resolved:

That the request for a donation to the Hands of Hope Charity be refused.
44/18-3  To consider quotes for works to trees overhanging telephone lines to the rear of The Chennells
A quote from G Bridgland had been received for £200 + VAT, and 2 further quotes were sought.
GW Landscaping quoted £375 + VAT, but the quote from Blean Tree Care was not forthcoming.  It was proposed that the quote from G Bridgland be accepted.

Resolved:

That the quote from G Bridgland for works to trees overhanging telephone lines to the rear of The Chennells be accepted.
45/18  Reports

45/18-1   Community Warden   No report in the Warden’s absence.
45/18-2   PCSO  PCSO Richard’s report is attached to the Minutes.
45/18-3   Ward member  The Local Needs Housing survey is being funded from ward member grants.  He presented a paper on Pay Policy at Cabinet:  the CEO’s salary has an upper limit of no more than 5x average salaries (currently 4.61), but ABC is prepared to pay the market rate if needed to ensure that a candidate of the right calibre is recruited.  The Ashford Living Wage is greater than the National Minimum Wage and will be increased; apprentices are also paid at an enhanced rate.  ABC has been shortlisted for the Council of the Year and Entrepreneurial Council of the Year
45/18-4 Environmental   Dog-fouling on footpaths and pavements is again a problem.  A load of bark chips (arranged by Kristina Hoath) will be delivered to Hopes Grove and left to the rear of the sports pavilion, for use on the footpath.  Volunteers will be sought to help spread the bark, Cllr Mrs Morgan to advise when it has been delivered.
45/18-5 Safety and Security   Criminal damage to a property near the Memorial Hall was reported after a teenage party; this has been dealt with by the PCSO but not thought to have been caused by hall users.  The Hall Committee has decided that bookings for evening parties will not be accepted for the foreseeable future.  The latest Herald carries an article on antisocial behaviour; Police recommend that the public do not tackle issues themselves but dial 999.
45/18-6 Highways    See Matters Arising.  Councillors are asked to notify Cllr Robinson of any faults, or any that they have reported.
45/18-7 Marketing/projects  The draft Herald is being edited and will be printed by ABC for possible collection by Cllr Mrs Baldock.  The date of the April pop-up cafe visit will be added if possible.
45/18-8  Finance Committee    The bank balance is ~£48,000, the Parish Council ending the year with a reasonable balance.  There is a need to identify projects.
45/18-9  KALC   The next meeting is on 14th March.

46/18 Information item - HHVEC update 
The next meeting will be on 4th April at 7pm in the school.
47/18 Village Confines exercise

 The Working Group next meets on 29th March and will begin drawing the line on the map, with justifications.  There will be a public consultation in May.
48/18  Maintenance of sports pitches at Hopes Grove and possible need for a groundsman
Cllr Mrs Baldock, Cllr Robinson and Mr Austen met representatives from Brewmasters and Hornets.  It was agreed that some parts of the pitches were very wet and the grass of poor quality.  Increased usage has not been followed by increased maintenance.  Groundsmen will be invited to inspect:  Rolvenden FC’s groundsman will inspect on 17th March at 9am accompanied by Cllr Mrs Baldock, Barrie Croucher and Mark Digby.  The Chairman will attend.   Countrywide Grounds Maintenance (CGM) will also inspect (Cllr Robinson to attend if on a weekday).  If CGM were to take over maintenance of the pitches there would need to be discussions with Aspire, the current contractors.
The need for improved maintenance was agreed, whether by a groundsman or a company.

Drainage needs improvement, to be funded by S106 monies.   Cllr Mrs Baldock noted the time constraints.

Mr Austen advised that the major problem is the lack of grass, the pitches would be harder wearing if there were more of the right type. 
49/18  To consider setting up a committee to identify possible projects for S106 monies
The Chairman reported that it is unclear how the system operates and how much money the parish is likely to get, but significant sums would be involved.  There is therefore a need to speak to S106 officer from ABC.  Any committee could possibly be linked to the Strategy Group who may be able to inform what is needed.  The Group will report to the PC in May.
50/18  To consider adoption of the red telephone box on the village green
The telephone box is still in use, the Clerk to ascertain if it can be adopted given that the phone has not been removed, possible process and implications for the Parish Council eg, maintenance and insurance.
51/18  Organisation of the annual litter pick:  update
To be carried out on 28th May, the date will be publicised in the parish magazine and Village Directory.  Volunteers will meet on the village green at 10am, to be followed by coffee in the pub afterwards (Cllr Robinson to arrange).
52/18  To consider the implications for the Parish Council of the General Data Protection Regulation requirements
The Clerk attended a KALC training course on the GDPR but the quality of training was inadequate.  Further information is needed, eg from providers such as the Local Council Advisory Service.
53/18  Any other Business

53/18-1  Trees overhanging phone lines at Church Hill:  Responsibility lies with the landowner.
53/18-2  Tenterden Community Transport:  Questionnaires were distributed.
53/18-3  Sports pavilion defibrillator:  Notwithstanding concerns expressed, it will be located outside the pavilion. 
54/18 Items for next Parish Council meeting
54/18-1  Maintenance of sports pitches at Hopes Grove
54/18-2  Contribution to HHVEC for WWI commemorations
54/18-3  Presentation on the S106 process

54/18-4  General Data Protection Regulation requirements

54/18-5  Strategy Group report
55/18  Date of next meeting

Monday 9th April at 6.00pm in the Memorial Hall, immediately preceding the Annual Parish meeting which begins at 7.00pm
Monday 14th May at 7.30pm in the Memorial Hall (time tbc).

The meeting closed at 9.00pm.



Agenda item 45/18-2  PCSO report
I’m very sorry that I haven’t been able to attend this evening.

Good news is that our new PCSO Luke started with us on area today and once he has finished his training, he will be with me on area in the next few months.  

 From the crimes that have been reported we have seen a slight increase in burglary’s and also in surrounding villages.

 Full in depth crime statistics are freely available by visiting www.police.uk
 I would like to remind all residents to stay vigilant and report anything suspicious via the Kent Police non-emergency number 101 or if you do witness a crime in progress then please do call 999. 

 I would also like to draw your attention to the new online crime reporting system on the Kent Police website. This is now live and gives members of the public the ability to report crime online rather than by phone which some may find easier, faster and more convenient.

Below are some basic steps to help secure your property. 

•
Keep front gate closed at all times

•
Lock all external doors.

•
Spotlights can help deter offenders.

•
Alarm System- particularly those linked to the police can deter offenders and help police attend incidents swiftly.

•
Timer switchers- for lights when you are out at night or on holiday.

•
Alarms for out buildings

•
Lock sheds and garages

•
Mount CCTV to deter and capture evidence of offences.

Neighbourhood Watch schemes are also very good, these are made up of groups of volunteers who work in partnership with the police and the local council. 

They distribute advice on security and safety within a designated area and help to make sure that elderly or vulnerable members of the community aren’t targets for criminals. 

To join a local scheme or for more information: 

• visit www.kent.police.uk/neighbourhoodwatch or www.kcnwa.org 
• call 01622 653212


